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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, July 23, 2014
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:07 A.M. on Wednesday, July 23, 2014, in the City Council Chamber by the Chairman, Council Member Jim Love.

In Attendance: Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Don Redman (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Commissioner Lane T. Burnett and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Karen Bowling, Chief Administrative Officer; Teresa Eichner, Mayor’s Office; Lawsikia Hodges, Office of General Counsel; Daryl Joseph, Interim Director,  Tera Meeks, Parks & Recreation Department; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Mike Hollingsworth, United States Army Corps of Engineers; Wayne Young, Ed Cordova, JEA; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; John Flowe, Environmental Quality Division, COJ; Greg Pease, Chief, Procurement, COJ; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Tom Daly, Downtown Investment Authority;  Tom Rauth, Florida Department of Environmental Protection;  John Ragsdale, James Schwarz, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Joe Snowberger, Bruce A. Fouraker, John O’Neil, Ed Morales, D. Bean, Jacksonville Historic Naval Ship Association; 
John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Jim Piggott, WJXT;  Kevin Kuzel, Executive Council Assistant; Jessica Morales, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Research Assistant.

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the June 11, 2014 meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.

Bud Para, Chief Public Affairs Officer, JEA, made a presentation on Water Quality Credits.

Mr. Para discussed JEA’s plans to reduce nitrogen loads into the river to meet TMDL (Total Maximum Daily Loads) requirements set by the Department of Environmental and the Florida Department of Environmental Protection’s BMAP (Basin Management Action Plan) to reduce nutrients in the waterways.  Mr. Para indicated that JEA is investing approximately $250 million in capital improvements to reduce tons of nitrogen in the St. Johns River.  To sustain JEA’s reduced loadings to the river, JEA anticipated increased expenditures related to energy, chemicals and equipment.  
Mr. Para discussed in details JEA’s water quality credit trades with the City of Jacksonville.

In one of the bullet points in the JEA Water Quality Credit Trading Summary that Mr. Para distributed, it noted, “JEA reductions associated with any trade will be actual measured quantities because JEA’s wastewater effluent is sampled daily, whereas reductions associated with COJ  stormwater treatment and/or septic tank phase out projects are calculated estimates.”
John Flowe, Environmental Engineering Manager, Regulatory Compliance Department, referenced Public Relations Director Bill Robinson’s letter to the Florida Department of Environmental Protection on the issue of Jacksonville’s Basin Management Action Plan that factored credit trading in the City’s strategy in reducing nutrients and that JEA was potentially the City’s largest partner for credit trading.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges wanted to know what would it cost the City to reduce nitrogen in the river without the potential water quality trades?  And, can the City limit bringing new septic tanks on line?  Mr. Flowe indicated that he doubted that the City could prevent the issuance of new permits for septic tanks.

Commissioner Stephen Swann indicated that he saw the merit of water quality trades because it was cost effective.

Next on the agenda, Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, provided the Commission with an update on the status of the  water taxis situation.  She indicated that the City is getting closer every day in returning water taxis service.  Ms. Meeks explained that the issuance and processing of an RFP  was the long term solution.  The short term solution was the City leasing two water taxis that Harry Frisch of Beaver Street Fisheries had offered.  Council Member John Crescimbeni inquired as to what happens when the lease agreement with Mr. Frisch ends?
Ms. Meeks could provide no specific date when the water taxis would be operational.  The City was working with the United States Coast Guard and the final decision resumption of water taxis service was up to the Coast Guard.  She indicated that a third party would be hired to actually captain and operate the taxis.

In response to Council Member Crescimbeni’s  question on whether or not a short-term lease for taxis service would require City Council approval, Assistant General Counsel Lawsikia Hodges responded that the City Council’s approval was not required.

Council Member John Crescimbeni suggested that the water taxis issues, such as a short term lease agreement, should be reviewed by the City Council’s Finance Committee so as to avoid any mishaps that result in negative press reports.

In Legislative matters, the Commission continued its discussion of ORD-MC 2014-305, Amend Chapt 615 (Docking), Sec. 615.102 to Change the Time Limit for Docking at Pearl St for Designated Passenger Loading & Unlading Zones from 10 Minutes to 30 Minutes & Clarify that Commercial Use is Subject to Fees….The item had been deferred at the previous  (June 11) Waterways Commission meeting.  Tera Meeks explained what the proposed ordinance change would entail and fielded numerous questions.  She referenced an e-mail that she had sent to the Commissioners on June 18, 2014 regarding previous water taxi agreements and docking facilities.  She field numerous questions.  Captain Jim Suber explained the proposed docking time change as he saw it and fielded questions, as well.
After a lengthy discussion, the Commission voted 7 yeas, 1 nay (Hodges) to recommend approval of the item.

On the next legislative item on the agenda, Aundra Wallace, CEO, Downtown Investment Authority, explained what the development agreement entailed in ORD 2014-426,  Auth CEO of DIA to Execute a Dev Agreemt with Jacksonville Historic Naval Ship Assn (JHNSA) for Relocation of Retired Naval Vessel USS Charles F. Adams (DDG-2) to the former Jax Shipyard Site on the Northbank as a Floating Museum…..  A discussion ensued on the intricacies of both the development and license agreements.  
Commissioner Ralph Hodges wanted to know if there were any environmental concerns at the site regarding the sediment at the site.  He cited concerns that he recalled that the Office of General Counsel  had raised about environmental issues at the site.  Dr. Quinton White felt that there were no environmental issues with the sediment in the water at the site of the proposed floating museum.

After considerable discussion, the Commission voted 8 yeas, 0 nays, to recommend approval of the ordinance.

In the month report on the status of the St. Johns River and manatees, Dr. Quinton White reported that the St. Johns River was warm and fresh owing to all of the recent rainfall.  
He reported on the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration’s recently dedicating its PORTS in the St. Johns River in Jacksonville.  The sensors deployed will be of considerable help to the maritime industry.

Dr. White reported that where were no manatee deaths recently; there have been six since January.

In commenting on the newly revised Manatee Protection Plan, Dr. White reported that in a recent conference call with a number of parties, many of the concerns raised by the Save the Manatee Club had been discussed and resolved.

In remarking on dolphins, Dr. White reported that the latest news was bad.  He explained that manatees along the East Coast are still being afflicted with a virus; there has been 241 dolphin fatalities, 96% of which showed signs of the virus.  Dr. White reported that since July 7th, 5 dolphin deaths have been reported in the St. Johns River; the virus has made its way into our area.
Dr. White reported that while there has been no outbreak of blue algae in the St. Johns River in our area, there has been significant blooms further south.  The salt in our stretch of the river minimizes significant algae blooms.

In her monthly presentation to the Waterways Commission, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, commented on several issues.  She is pleased with the work that the Mayor’s Task Force on the St. Johns River has been undertaking.  Ms. Rinaman indicated that there were still concerns about the potential impacts on the river environment that proposed dredging would have.  She advised the Commission on an impending August 7th meeting of the Task Force, noting that the Port Authority’s consultant, John Martin, would be present.

In the continuing water supply issue, Ms. Rinaman reported that the St. Johns Riverkeeper continues to reiterate the significant role of water conservation as a solution.

On the issue of water quality credit trading, Ms. Rinaman maintains that there are remains a number of concerns as to whether this is an effective route to reducing nutrients in the river.

In Old Business,  Commissioner Ralph Hodges sought clarification on legislation that Council Member Lori Boyer had filed regarding the Waterways Commission Chairman’s discretion on what particular land use amendments came before the Commission for consideration and a recommendation.  Assistant General Counsel  Paige Johnston explained that Class I & II land use amendments would come before the Commission; Class II land use amendments would not.
In Public Comments, Mr. Craig Van Brocklin made a donation to the artificial reef foundation fund and then addressed the body on a Heritage Road issue.  Mr. Van Brocklin reported that people recreating at the Heritage Road site were being cautioned by the police authorities that they risked an arrest by being on the property.

Captain Jim Suber explained that at a previous Waterways Commission meeting where there had been a presentation on Heritage Road, a developer explained the wetland mitigation work that was underway and that a new road had been proposed for the site.

Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston was asked to research the easement rights issue; she indicated that she would be conferring with Assistant General Counsel Lawsikia Hodges who had been engaged in work on the Heritage Road development issue.

Mr. James Richardson of the Environmental Protection Board apprized the Commission of two EPB upcoming events.  On August 9th, Envirofest would be held at the Cummer Museum, an event that would focus on Environmental Art.  Secondly, the annual Environmental Symposium would be held on August 15th at the University of North Florida.  He note that Dr. Quinton White would be recognized with an award at this particular event.

Mr. John Nooney remarked on the CRA Plan mentioned in the Waterways Commission’s June 11, 2011 meeting.  Mr. Nooney also commented on ORD-MC 2014-305 (increasing docking time from 10 to 30 minutes.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:10 A.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division  (904) 630-1729
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